Aberdeenshire UNISON

Briefing for Elected Members on proposed cuts to terms and conditions
2nd March 2012 
UNISON believes that these proposed changes to terms and conditions are unfair, unjustified and counter productive. The Branch has made a formal response to the Council, based on our members’ concerns.
UNISON has also balloted our members on these changes. There was a 45% return.  This reflects the numbers of workers directly affected by these proposals.

As you know councillors themselves are often elected on a much lower percentage turnout.
Of the return 92% voted to reject the proposals in their entirety and 8% voted to accept.

This very clearly indicates that the vast majority of voting members reject these proposals.
UNISON also held a series of meetings across Aberdeenshire. These were well attended and comments from members are included in this Briefing.
Unfair
Whilst the terms and conditions changes will affect most staff, there can be no doubt that they will affect low paid, front-line workers the hardest. These are workers who provide unsocial hours and emergency services – many of them women. These workers include residential services for children and older people, home care services, leisure services and roads services.
The trade unions have asked for an Equality Impact Assessment. However, it has not answered the fundamental questions about who exactly will be affected, how they will be affected, and what the council will do to minimise the impact.

Some of our lowest paid members believe that the cuts will mean that they will lose up to a quarter of their salary.

The council is rightly proud of the quality of the services it provides to vulnerable groups, such as older people. It states that its aim is to provide high quality services at a cost comparable with the private and voluntary sector. However, the costs of these services have been driven down by the need to make a profit in the private sector and by squeezing pay and conditions in the voluntary sector. In the care sector this has led to a reduction in quality standards, with high turnovers of staff; insufficient staff and staff who are more poorly trained and supported. In the worst case scenarios it has led to companies such as Southern Cross going into administration, leaving councils to pick up the pieces, often at high cost. 

UNISON is concerned that driving down costs by attacking the pay and conditions of some of our lowest paid staff will not only affect the workers but will also affect the quality of the service provided. Many of our members are saying that they will need to look for alternative employment if this happens, as they will be unable to afford to work in the residential and home care sector. They say that they will be unwilling to work public holidays and weekends, with all the impact this has on their family and social life, if the council does not recognize this in their pay structure. 
Council workers point to the excellent service that Aberdeenshire Council provides to its older people both in residential care and home care services and ask what priority the council gives to its elderly citizens when it is so prepared to compromise the service it provides to them.
“The cut in pay is so unfair, we work hard to look after old people 24/7. We work all hours when managers are home with their family and their feet up. We should never be worse off than we were 3 years ago. The price of everything has gone up but not our pay for doing the same job. We have more work now because residents are poorer before they now come into our home. The work load is much heavier and far more responsibility as our carers now hand out drugs for the residents whereas before it was the manager, more work on care plans.”
“Shift allowance basically makes up 1/3 of my wages and I currently also receive weekend and night enhancements. Should these payments be removed or reduced it will force me to look for alternative employment.  This is because the cost of basic living costs are continuing to rise and it is already very difficult to make ends meet at present with the pay freeze. When on early shift I am up a 3.30am to enable me to get to work on time. I also have a 25 minute car journey each way that I don’t get paid for. I feel all employees are experiencing an increase in roles, responsibilities and work loads off their own backs without payment.”
UNISON does not accept that evening and weekend working should be regarded as part of the normal working week and therefore not attract any special payments. In the poorest employers in the retail and care sectors there is no recognition of the disruption to family and social life through working unsocial hours to provide essential services. Aberdeenshire Council says it wants to be an exemplary employer of choice. It should not be seeking to ape the worst employers. It should be setting the standard for all employers in Aberdeenshire and not engaging in a race to the bottom.
Aberdeenshire Council claims that staff will still be better off working for the council. Well, our members don’t believe this. Many of our low paid women members tell us that they will be worse off than they were before single status. They have already suffered a pay freeze, which is a cut in real terms, while the cost of food and fuel spirals in one of the most expensive parts of Scotland to live. They are already struggling to make ends meet and this is a further blow. They are also working to provide the same service to the public with fewer staff as a result of job loss and pay freezes.
“I am a full time carer working mornings, lunch, teas, bedding,  overnights and weekends. These changes will affect my wages greatly and as having family still dependant on me for financial help this will make it very hard to support my family through university.”
“I work part-time 18.2 hours , three weekends out of five working in a homeless unit in Peterhead. Losing £2,743 per year and shall put myself and daughter into hardship as I am a single parent, never thought it would come to this.”
Unjustified
The council is looking to save just over £5million. However as reported at the 23 February Policy & Resources Committee, council officers have identified a £11million underspend in the 2011/2012 financial year. UNISON also understands that the mild winter means that the council will have reduced costs to replenish the stock pile of rock salt, a saving for the 2012-13 financial year.   Further savings may be made if Aberdeenshire Council engages with all its employees to find ways of delivering its services in a cost effective manner.    
UNISON recognises that Aberdeenshire council does not receive the full grant allocation from the Scottish Government – that this is limited to 87% of the Scottish Local Government allocation. This seems unfair and if it was increased by only 3% there would be no need to make the cuts to terms and conditions on the basis of projected savings. UNISON would be happy to join with elected members as part of the Fair Share Campaign to lobby the Scottish Government for a further increase in the grant allocation to protect jobs and services.

UNISON urges elected members to reconsider these proposed cuts to terms and conditions. Staff morale is extremely poor and our members are very angry at the proposals. The goodwill on which the council relies is evaporating fast. There is also a great deal of anxiety amongst the Aberdeenshire public and vulnerable groups. They are very aware of the quality of service which the council provides and would be very concerned that these proposals will almost certainly undermine this. 
“The role I deliver will become harder to carry out and will have a knock on effect to the service users and staff. Will drop standards of workers that the council has in place”.
“You speak about being the best Council they can be, yet it would appear , what about staff morale, feeling valued. Staff losing 20% pay not good enough. Staff  losing car allowance not good enough.”

Counterproductive
Aberdeenshire Council needs to recruit and retain staff in the very competitive jobs market around Aberdeen. Cutting terms and conditions is not the right method for achieving either.

Aberdeenshire Council like all local government is under increasing pressure to deliver statutory, higher quality public services by competent customer focussed staff. Cutting terms and conditions is going to undermine the very staff who are needed to deliver these services.  

Our members spend their earnings in their local communities. With much less money to spend, the services and communities will suffer possibly resulting in more work and expense for the Council in the future.

UNISON asks that Aberdeenshire Council do not implement any of these changes but returns to the negotiating table to discuss ways of meeting budget deadlines without targeting one group of staff.

If you have further queries, or would like to discuss these issues further, please contact Kate Ramsden, Branch Chair on 07767 027722; or Inez Teece, Branch Secretary on 01224 620624
